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The MINUTES of the 7th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING held on Saturday 24th April 1999 in the Seminar Room, Michael Sobell House, Mount Vernon Hospital at 7.30 p.m.

The MINUTES of the 7th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING held on Saturday 24th April 1999 in the Seminar Room, Michael Sobell House, Mount Vernon Hospital at 7.30 p.m.

Present: -
Len Turner
-
Acting Chairman

Ken Short
-
Hon Treasurer

Geoff Gray
-
Hon Secretary



Rita Reddie
-
Chairwoman, Social Subcommittee

Ethel Broughton, Hugh Broomhead, Shirley Broomhead, Shirley Douglas, Ben Fickling, Shirley Fickling, Helen Samuels, Mark Samuels, Ken South, Michael Tucker, Gerald Williams, Isobel Williams, Moira Wishart.

1. Welcome by the Chairman. In the absence of the Chairman, Len Turner, the Liaison Officer, took the chair. He began by welcoming everybody to the meeting, and announced that at a convenient point during the meeting, Dr Trotman, the Medical Director of the Palliative Care Unit, would be giving a short talk.


2. Apologies for absence were received from: -

Stan Nicholls(Chairman), Bill Graham(Chairman, Building Subcommittee), Jennifer Hay(Chairwoman, Playing Subcommittee), Joyce Atkins, Beryl Cooper, Len Douglas, Pat Graham, Doreen Howlett, George Howlett, Roland Lewis, Michael Melville, Jacqui North, Andrew Pullin, Ruby Stiles, Marion Sweet, Calver Townsend, Mary Townsend, Gaye Townsend, Peter Townsend, Shirley Tucker.

Len Turner said that he felt that one other absence should be noted, that of Charles Buszard. Charles was a founder member of our Club, our first Hon. Secretary, and subsequently our first and, so far, only President. With Ethel, our number one member, he formed a playing partnership second to none. A stickler for procedure and protocol, he played a major part in steering the Club in the right direction. Until he retired as President he would take the chair at the AGM. Sadly, he is no longer with us, but his influence endures. 

3. The minutes of the 6th AGM were approved without alteration, proposed Gerald Williams, seconded Hugh Broomhead.


4. The Chairman’s Report. Len Turner read out a written report from the Chairman, see attached.

It was noted that we had poor attendance for the AGM, Ethel Broughton proposed we use a playing night for the AGM, Shirley Fickling seconded this.

This was followed by a written report from the Building Committee Chairman, see attached.

Ethel Broughton asked why we need to consider a new building, could we not continue to use the Olwen Bettesworth Hall. Rita Reddie suggested there may be plenty of spare buildings at Mount Vernon should it close. It was noted we have no security of tenure at the OB Hall. Ken South asked would there be any security of tenure with a new building, given the uncertain future of Mount Vernon.

5. Address by Dr Trotman. At this point, it was agreed that Dr Trotman should give his talk, as much of what he had to say was relevant to the discussion.

Dr Trotman gave a most interesting talk on the history and future of the Palliative Care Unit. His talk showed how the care services of Michael Sobell House had been in the vanguard of palliative care over the last 21 years. 

He could not say a lot about the future of the Mount Vernon site. Although other units of the Mount Vernon hospital will be relocated in the near future, cancer care services would be on the site for the next 10 years. Beyond that time, however, relocation was possible. Details for the future configuration of the Mount Vernon site will be developed over the next few years, but little new investment is likely until such plans are formalised.
Michael Sobell House is now contracted to supply services to 6 different Health Authorities, but this may reduce. As a result, income to Michael Sobell House from the National Health Service could drop by 50% in the future because of competing claims. The League of Friends will need to gear up to generate extra income, the League currently provides £250,000 for staffing support, this will need to grow to £500,000 if Michael Sobell House is to continue unchanged. The League of Friends is to become a Company Limited by Guarantee, and will soon be opening a second shop in Ruislip.

Dr Trotman concluded by thanking the Bridge Club for its support of Michael Sobell House. He said a guessing game on the future would not be useful, but we should be assured that the more money that is available, the more people would be provided for.

6. The Hon Secretary’s Report. The Secretary stated there had been a slow growth in membership this year, we are now up to 466 members., with 70 new members over the past 12 months. We did some advertising in the (unsuccessful) hope of building up numbers for the Wednesday sessions. We haven't succeeded in this aim, but the new members are keeping up the numbers in the other sessions, notably Mondays.
The Secretary once again thanked all the volunteers who contribute to the running of the club. In this respect, he had to report that Joan Prior is standing down as the club Almoner, and we are looking for a volunteer as replacement. The Almoner acts as our contact with members who are unable to play because of illness or other circumstances. Joan Prior is one of those volunteers who do several jobs, she is also the Partnership Co-ordinator and does a lot of the admin work for the beginners' courses and weekends away. In the same light, the Secretary also mentioned as examples Shirley Tucker who collects the money on several of the sessions and also does the master points for Mondays. There is also Moira Wishart, who is 'Bids & Pieces' editor and also helps with the beginners' course and is the secretary for the Building Committee.  If anybody wishes to help with the running of the club, there are plenty of jobs to be shared.
The Secretary concluded by wishing everyone good bridge over the coming year.

There were several comments regarding the poor attendance at the AGM, It was suggested that we should post notifications to all members, with some members delivering letters by hand. The Secretary was unwilling to consider this option because of the effort involved. The placing of notices on the tables was discussed as an option. The Secretary gave his opinion that the earlier suggestion of holding the AGM on a playing night was the best option.

7. The Hon Treasurer’s Report. The Treasurer made his report on the annual accounts (see attached). He commented that although income appears to have peaked, there had still been a major increase in income from playing evenings, nearly all from Mondays and Thursdays. Expenses have, however, doubled, due almost entirely to the move to the Olwen Bettesworth Hall. Part of the expenses was one-off costs. Our quarterly rental is £1,000, at the moment we are taking in an extra £600 per quarter. So, the move is not paying yet, but it is likely to get better.
We have paid £5,000 to the League of Friends; this is shown as £4,109 on the accounts as the rest is made up of tax relief on the Charities Aid Foundation account. The building reserve stands at £65,000, it is currently growing at £30,000 per year. This means it will be at least 4 years before would have accumulated enough money for a building on our own, we therefore need to look for outside help.

Rita Reddie asked why we are not a charity, the Treasurer said we are not allowed to be for tax purposes.
Ken South noted that Dr Trotman had said the Hospice was looking for double the contribution from the League of Friends, and not in bricks and mortar. Ben Fickling said he was disturbed to see we had only contributed £5,000 per annum. The Treasurer responded that the League of Friends are happy with the current situation, as they do not yet need the money. Len Turner said all the money collected belonged to the League of Friends, Ken South asked if this would be true of the building, the response was yes.
Mark Samuels asked if we could borrow money to fund a building, if we borrowed £200,000 at £14,000 per annum, there would still be enough left to provide an income to the League of Friends. The Treasurer responded this was possible, but we have no guaranteed future income.
Mark Samuels also commented that if the site was only warranted for 10 years, there was no point in building on the site. Michael Tucker made the same point.
Moira Wishart noted that at the Building Subcommittee meeting there had been concern expressed at setting aside £60,000 for a building, this ran against the charitable purpose of the Club. The Treasurer responded that the money was with Michael Sobell House, they may choose to give it back to us.
Michael Tucker noted that stock is not being depreciated, but is still valued at cost. The Treasurer said he would propose a depreciation period at the next committee meeting, say 5 years for the wooden tables and 10 years for the metal.
The Treasurer said there were no proposed change in fees and subscriptions this year.


8. Motion to Approve the Accounts. Rita Reddie proposed the accounts be approved, Hugh Broomhead seconded.
Ben Fickling congratulated the Treasurer on his presentation of the accounts.
The Treasurer thanked Brian Simmonds for auditing the accounts, and also the session collectors, Shirley Tucker, Joan Knaggs, Calver Townsend and Len Turner.

9. Report by the Chairwoman of the Playing Subcommittee. The Playing Secretary was unable to attend and supplied a written report, see attached.

10. Report by the Chairwoman of the Social Subcommittee. The Social Secretary expressed her thanks to all who had helped with the Bridge Drives over the year. She said she would like some method whereby people are told of the Drives in advance, and asked that the money taken be announced at sessions afterwards.
She expressed her pleasure at the return of the Bridge Drives to the Olwen Bettesworth Hall.

11. Election of Committee Members. The Secretary first asked if any members present wished to stand for any committee places. On receiving no response, the Secretary asked that, since there was no competition for places on the committee, and all the current members were willing to continue, the existing committee be re-elected en-bloc. This was agreed, proposed Shirley Broomhead, seconded Isobel Williams.

12. Election of Honorary Auditor. Brian Simmonds was willing to continue as Honorary Auditor, his re-election was agreed, proposed Shirley Douglas, seconded Ethel Broughton.

13. Any Other Formal Business. Ethel Broughton proposed that Stan Nicholls should take on the job of Session Manager for Wednesdays. 
Shirley Broomhead said that people had been commenting that the drinks facilities at the Olwen Bettesworth Hall were not up to scratch. After some discussion, it was agreed that storage jars would be supplied for the various drinks.

14. Presentation of Championship Prizes. The Secretary announced the prize winners as follows:-


President’s Trophy:

1st

Andrew Pullin and Michael Melville

2nd

Jennifer Hay and Roland Lewis

L and R Trophy:

1st

Len and Shirley Douglas

2nd

Kevin Colling and Liz Crook


Ethel Broughton presented the L and R Trophy to Shirley Douglas. Shirley Douglas expressed thanks to Brian Simmonds for donating the L and R Trophy, and to Len Douglas, her partner in bridge and life, for winning it.

Gerald Williams expressed thanks and congratulations to Len Turner for the way he had chaired the meeting.

The meeting closed at 9.25 p.m.

CHAIRMAN'S REPORT

We have had another successful year, and it is very satisfying to find that in spite of the size of the Club we have still managed to retain our friendly and informal atmosphere. The membership continues to grow and is now in excess of 450.  We have held our usual four Bridge Drives and four Bridge Weekends and these, together with several training courses, have raised in total over £10,000.  Our next Bridge Drive, incidentally, is being held at the Hydro Hotel at Eastbourne on 21st – 24th May.  Most of the rooms have already been booked but if anyone is still interested please contact Joan Prior

The most notable event of the year was our move to the Olwen Bettesworth Hall.  Most members seem to like it there now that it has been refurbished.  We are now playing Duplicate there on Monday and Thursday evenings.  We are currently running a course there on Wednesday evenings and will be starting Duplicate sessions there shortly.  When we do start, 1 hope these will be supported by our members.  When we tried in October, although quite a few members put their names down saying they would like to play on Wednesdays, in the event very few actually turned up. After several weeks with only a handful of players we had to abandon the Wednesday sessions temporarily

One disappointment during the year was that we did not manage to arrange any friendly matches against other clubs or participate in any EBU events, such as the simultaneous pairs competitions.  Hopefully we will do better next year.

1 would like to thank all the members of our various committees for their hard work during the year as well as all those who help to run the various sessions. I am sure you would also like me to express our thanks, on behalf of the Club, to our very competent Newsletter editor, and to Joan Prior who in spite of having to put up with me as a partner, (Bridge, that is!) assists in organising the Weekends and the Bridge Courses as well as finding partners each week for all those who contact her.

1 shall also make my usual appeal to all those who would be prepared to assist in the running of the Club to get in touch with me, Geoff Gray or Len Turner.  It takes quite an effort by a sizeable number of people to ensure that the Club runs efficiently. To give an example we need a Session Manager, a Tournament Director, a Scorer, a Master Points Secretary, a Cashier, as well as someone to organise the refreshments to manage each session. So please don't simply leave it to someone else all the time.  Please play your part as a member of the Club by helping out occasionally.

On the subject of accommodation, 1 should mention that although the use of the O.B. Hall has eased our accommodation problems to some extent, it has not solved them.  We do not have any long-term security of tenure and there are problems in operating from two separate sites.  We have therefore not abandoned our intention to build our own Clubhouse.  As you probably know we have the agreement of the Hospital Trust and the League of Friends of Michael Sobell House to build suitable premises on a site adjoining the Hospice and we have obtained outline planning permission. All we need now is the money! A building fund has been established and the League of Friends has said they will support us. We have been given to understand that another approach to the National Lottery is unlikely to be successful.  The Club Building Sub-Committee is therefore investigating other ways of raising the extra finance we require.  If anyone has any bright ideas as to how we might achieve this we would be pleased to hear from them.  Please contact our Treasurer.

Finally, I would like to thank all our members for their continuing support and I cannot finish without thanking Daphne Santon for running, almost single-handedly, our Friday afternoon sessions in Mill End, Rickmansworth, so efficiently.

Stan Nicholls: Chairman.

BUILDING SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT

The Subcommittee held three meetings over the past twelve months. During the early part of the year the subcommittee, particularly Len Turner, dealt with the arrangements for the move from the Annexe to the Olwen Bettesworth hall, where a rental agreement has been agreed for twelve months with options for extensions. This arrangement is intended to be temporary until more secure accommodation can be found.

The Bridge Club has outline planning permission to build a clubhouse on the site alongside, but separate from, Michael Sobell House. But we do not have the funds to build. The bare building cost was estimated to be £250,000 some time ago. This is a demanding and, over the long term, attainable financial target for the Club without assistance. But in the context of the recent announcement on the future of the hospital as a whole, there is a need to explore other avenues for support whilst keeping the longer-term availability of the clubhouse and site in mind.

The subcommittee has considered lottery applications and sponsorship and has held meetings with other organisations to explore the concept of shared accommodation. This seems to be a sensible use of resources and a workable solution to our needs if a ‘daytime’ partner can be found who is willing to subscribe. Clearly other use of expensive accommodation during the day is worth pursuing if our needs can be met. Discussions to explore this avenue continue.

Bill Graham: Chairman, Building Subcommittee.

PLAYING SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT



CLUB TROPHIES
The rules for the Tuesday night competition (the President's Trophy) were changed at the start of the year, and are now more in line with those for the Thursday competition (the L & R Trophy). The winning pair is the one with the highest average percentage from all of their attendances
throughout the year. The minimum no of attendances to qualify is 25 on Thursdays and 30 on Tuesdays. This year 16 pairs qualified on both evenings, and the results will be announced later. I would like to take this opportunity of thanking Roland Lewis who wrote a special program to
calculate these results, taking the data directly from Winscore We also have a competition for the Friday afternoon session, but, unfortunately for this year, it will not end until next Friday. In future
years we will have the results and presentation of that trophy at the AGM also.


COMPETITIONS
Due to difficult circumstances we have not managed to run any simultaneous or external competitions this year. However, we do have 3 teams competing in the West Region of the Hertfordshire Bridge League, and I would like to welcome Moira Wishart's team who have just finished their first year in the competition. The final league positions have not yet been announced, but none of the captains are expecting promotion. One team has reached the final of the Plate competition, the team members being Ethel Broughton, Alan Marks, Elizabeth Poyser, Rosalind Miller, Roland Lewis and Jennifer
Hay. The league is very friendly and all of the games enjoyable. If anyone is interested in playing next season, starting September, please let me know.


MASTER POINTS
Congratulations to all of you who have gained promotion in the ranking list of the EBU Master Points scheme. I have seen many people's names in the English Bridge magazine throughout the year, but I won't mention individuals in case I miss any out.

AND FINALLY
I would like to thank all of those people who make the sessions possible by their hard work. This includes the session managers, tournament directors, money collectors, scorers and also all those people who get everything out and put it all away again, but don't have a fancy name. 


I hope everyone will continue to enjoy their bridge throughout the coming year.


Jennifer Hay: Chairwoman, Playing Subcommittee 
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